

MEETING:	Full Council
DATE:	Thursday, 23 May 2019
TIME:	10.30 am
VENUE:	Council Chamber, Barnsley Town Hall

MINUTES

Present The Mayor (Councillor Markham)

Central Ward - Councillors Bruff

Cudworth Ward - Councillors Houghton CBE and Wraith MBE

Darfield Ward - Councillors Saunders

Darton East Ward - Councillors Charlesworth, Hunt and Spence

Darton West Ward - Councillors Cave, T Cave and Howard

Dearne North Ward - Councillors Gardiner and Phillips

Dearne South Ward - Councillors Danforth and C. Johnson

Dodworth Ward - Councillors P. Birkinshaw and Wright

Hoyland Milton Ward - Councillors Franklin, Shepherd and Stowe

Kingstone Ward - Councillors Mitchell, Murray and Williams

Monk Bretton Ward - Councillors Felton, S. Green and Richardson

North East Ward - Councillors Cherryholme, Ennis OBE and

Higginbottom

Old Town Ward - Councillors Newing and Pickering

Penistone East Ward - Councillors Barnard, Hand-Davis and Wilson

Penistone West Ward - Councillors Greenhough, David Griffin and Kitching

Rockingham Ward - Councillors Andrews BEM, Lamb and Sumner

Royston Ward - Councillors Makinson and McCarthy

St. Helen's Ward - Councillors Leech, Platts and Tattersall

Stairfoot Ward - Councillors Gillis and W. Johnson

Wombwell Ward - Councillors Eastwood, Frost and Daniel Griffin

Worsbrough Ward - Councillors Clarke and Lodge

29. Declarations of Interests

Councillor Lodge declared a non-pecuniary interest in Minute no 37 'South Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Authority (Draft) minutes of the 8th April, 2019' in view of the fact that he worked for an organisation which received funding from the South Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Authority.

30. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 4th April, 2019 were taken as read and signed by the Chair as a correct record.

31. Communications

(a) Poet Laureate

The Executive Director Core Services was delighted to announce that Eloise Unerman from Goldthorpe had taken over from Ian McMillan as the new Poet Laureate for Barnsley. At just 19 years old it was believed that Eloise was the youngest Poet Laureate for a town or Borough anywhere in the country.

Eloise had excellent credentials for the role, having already won the Northern Young Writers Award in 2017. She had also served as lan's Apprentice in preparation of taking on her new responsibilities.

Eloise Unerman was present in the Chamber this morning.

The Mayor and Members of the Council expressed their congratulations to all concerned in the usual manner.

(b) Wentworth Castle Gardens, - Duke of York Community Initiative Award

The Executive Director Core Services reported that as a result of their work in Wentworth Castle Gardens, Volunteers from the Gardens had been presented with the prestigious Duke of York Community Initiative Award.

Wentworth Castle Gardens had been through a changing and challenging time in recent years and had been closed to the public for two years. The dedication of the volunteers throughout this period helped to maintain the gardens whilst a sustainable solution could be found. The appointment of the National Trust as the new operator marked a new era for the well-loved attraction.

Barbara Anstie and Trevor Jones were in the chamber this morning to represent the Wentworth Castle Gardens Volunteers. Thanks were expressed to them and to all the volunteers for all their hard work in maintaining the Gardens and it was fitting that they had been recognised in this way.

The Mayor and Members of the Council expressed their thanks to all involved in the usual manner.

(c) Experience Barnsley – Full Museum Status

The Executive Director Core Services had great pleasure in announcing that, following a recent assessment by Arts Council England, Experience Barnsley had been awardee full Museum Accreditation. This was the first assessment since the Museum opened in 2013 and it was pleasing to note that this accreditation had been awarded for the full five years.

The assessment Team had said 'The Accreditation return was strong across the board and a pleasure to assess. This accreditation was a testament to the hard work of the Team in putting the application together and providing an excellent Museum Service for the Borough.

Congratulations were extended to all the Team and especially to Natalie Murray, Collections and Exhibitions Manager who had let the process and also to Adam Waite, Visitor Services Manager who ensured the smooth running of operations on a daily basis.

The Mayor and Members of the Council expressed their thanks in the usual manner.

Councillor Frost, Cabinet Support Member for Place (Regeneration and Culture) was delighted to welcome Eloise Unerman as the Poet Laureate for Barnsley. This appointment showed once again the innovative approach that Barnsley had towards arts and culture and that it was supporting and championing the work or young people At just 19 Eloise was a 'home grown' Barnsley Talent. She already had a long list of achievements, won a great many awards and had already had some of her poems published. He was really pleased that the Council was able to support Eloise's career with this appointment and he looked forward to hearing her poems.

In relation to the Duke of York Community initiative Award, Councillor Frost was pleased that Wentworth Castle Garden Volunteers had been recognised by this Award as they really did deserve the highest praise for their hard work and dedication they had shown. They were clearly devoted to the Gardens and their work in maintaining the Gardens in a period of uncertainty and closure showed real commitment which had made all the difference. Thanks were given the Barbara Anstie and Trevor Jones and to all the volunteers involved.

In response to the Museum Accreditation Award for Experience Barnsley Councillor Frost asked to place on record his own personal thanks to Natalie Murray and Adam Waite and their respective teams in achieving this excellent result for Experience Barnsley. Even though it had been open for five years the Museum was performing well above what was anticipated within the Business Plan with around 80,000 visitors per year and it was much loved by local people. The Museums Service made sure that through their changing exhibition, learning and outreach programmes, the Museum was kept refreshed and relevant and it was an excellent achievement to have achieved full Museum Accreditation status in its first five years.

(d) The Royal Chartered Institute of Surveyors (RICS) – The Glassworks – 2019 Regeneration Project Winner The Executive Director Core Services reported that the first phase of an ambitious £180m project to revitalise Barnsley's Town Centre comprised a new reimagined Market Hall with a flagship food court. TICS Judges had been impressed with the re-use of the existing structure to provide a vibrant and attractive Market Halls and commented the project team – Barnsley Council, Henry Boot Construction, IBI Group and NPS – for helping to continue Barnsley's market tradition by encouraging the next generation back to town centre shopping.

As a winning scheme for Yorkshire and the Humber, the project was now a finalist in the National RICS Awards 2019 Grand Final. The winners would be announced at the event to be held on the 4th October, 2019.

The Executive Director Core Services also reported that the Council had also been successful in winning a further three awards in collaboration with Henry Boot Construction for The Glassworks, The Library@TheLightbox and Barnsley Markets and he expressed his congratulations to all the winners.

The Mayor and Members of the Council expressed their congratulations on these achievements in the usual manner.

32. Questions by Elected Members

The Executive Director Core Services reported that he had received a number of questions from Councillors in accordance with Standing Order No 11.

Questions from Councillor Kitching

1 'Does the Council believe there is sufficient supply in the private rental sector within the Authority?'

Councillor Lamb (Cabinet Spokesperson for Place (Environment and Transport)) commented that 13.2% of stock within the borough believed to be in the Private Rental Sector. He also stated that there was an over-supply of certain types of properties particularly flats within the Town Centre, HMO's and pre 1919 terraced houses together with a mismatch of supply and demand both by type and geographically. In addition, there was a lack of quality Private Rented Stock as well as larger accommodation for families and officers were working with developers and agents to deliver a wider range of quality, private rented accommodation for those who needed it.

The Council's Strategic Market Housing Assessment was being updated during 2019/20 which would provide updated evidence base on housing. This would include need and demand for a Private Rented Sector offer.

Councillor Lamb then commented that if a partner of a Councillor owned a Property Lettings Company he would expect this matter to be declared at a meeting prior to a question on such issues being asked and for this to be declared on the Members Register of Interest Form.

Councillor Kitching thanked Councillor Lamb for his response. She felt that his final comments related to her and she gave an assurance that neither she nor her husband owned a private lettings company.

Councillor Kitching then asked as a supplementary question:

'Given that the Cabinet Member has acknowledged that there is a lack of supply particularly in the rental market for families, speaking to a number of landlords (not my husband) I have been advised that the protections that have rightly been put in place for tenants have discouraged some private landlords so what is the Council doing to also support and protect private landlords? If the Cabinet Member is interested I can give him the name of the resident who raised this question and for whom I am asking the question'.

Councillor Lamb responded by stating that in terms of the private rented sector an particularly in relation to landlords much had been done in order to protect landlords. There was regular advice available an in a number of areas there were private rented sector members of staff who worked with landlords and with tenants so that where there were disputes, these could be resolved. In addition, volunteer schemes were available that landlords could join in order to ensure that their properties were as good as they could be and that they were protected by the local authority. The Council was, of course, doing all it could to protect landlords but would always strive to do more in the future.

In view of the recent national publicity highlighting the harmful effects of Nitrogen Dioxide, can the Council assure that no development or highway alteration will be permitted that would cause an increase in the levels of those pollutants in the vicinity of school?'

Councillor Lamb (Cabinet Spokesperson for Place (Environment and Transport)) stated that the recently adopted Local Plan included policy AQ1 which set out the Council's approach to dealing with proposals that could impact on areas sensitive to air pollution and this was consistent with national planning policy. Each planning application was treated on its own merits but policy AQ1 represented the starting point of r assessing air pollution impacts on sensitive areas.

Councillor Kitching asked as a supplementary question: 'given that the air pollution report submitted in relation to Penny Pie Park gyratory clearly stated in tables 12 and 13 of Appendix B that levels of Nitrogen Dioxide and particulates would rise outside Horizon College if the scheme goes ahead is the new Cabinet Member brave enough and prepared to scrap this scheme and go back to the drawing board?'

Councillor Lamb stated that he, as the new Cabinet Member, was brave enough to accept the professional advice of officers employed by the Council that were trusted to deliver on many schemes within the Borough. He would, of course, always be prepared to look at all issues raised and should Councillor Kitching or her colleagues have any issues they wished to raise he would be happy to look at them.

In the light of the recently delacred Climate Change Emergency, and the 38 references to Climate Change in Barnsley's Local Plan, what is the Council's strategy to reduce the carbon footprint of the school run?'

Councillor Lamb (Cabinet Spokesperson for Place (Environment and Transport)) felt that this question was rather timely in that event was to be held tomorrow involving pupils from Oakwell Academy who were going to be walking to school.

The Council had adopted its Active Travel Strategy in February 2019 with the ambition to make improvements in the cycling/walking infrastructure and to enable residents to travel more actively to work and to school. A number of projects were being implemented over the coming months including 'Beat the Streets' an interactive schools game aimed at increasing active travel to school. The Council would also be working with the hospital and surrounding schools to support Clean Air Day on the 20th June, 2019 which had the theme of 'anti-idling'. The Council's Sustainable Travel Plan would encourage the uptake of low carbon vehicles and alternative modes of travel which would reduce the carbon footprint of the school run and improve local air quality. He also commented that in order to demonstrate his own personal commitment to this, in January 2019 he had disposed of his personal car (though his wife did which he could use should he need to). His own travel was, however, all active. He walked to Elsecar railway station every morning in order to take the train into Barnsley and he hoped that other members would follow his example.

Councillor Kitching asked as a supplementary question: 'Given that the air pollution report submitted in relation to the Penny Pie Park gyratory clearly stated that the levels of Nitrogen Dioxide and particulates would rise outside Horizon College if the scheme was to go ahead, how will future development be designed to reduce the carbon footprint of the school run as it seemed that the answer given to question 2 was in direct opposition to the answer given to question 3?'

Councillor Lamb responded by stating that this was not the case.

4 'How and when do the Council intend to consult with residents and the wider community on the Masterplan Framework for the site MU1?'

Councillor Lamb (Cabinet Spokesperson for Place (Environment and Transport)) stated that it was anticipated that public consultation on the draft masterplan would take place this summer. The Council was currently in the process of establishing what methods to employ but this would include a range of measures to ensure that the public consultation could influence the delivery of a high quality and sustainable place for those living and working on the site.

Councillor Kitching accepted that the Cabinet Spokesperson might not have this information to hand but asked as a supplementary question: 'how many meetings have been held this year with representatives of developers, the West Barnsley Consortium and the officers of Barnsley Council in relation to site MU1?'

Councillor Lamb stated that a written response would be provided for Councillor Kitching.

5 'How many objections have been received to the appropriation of land at Penny Pie Park for Highways purposes?'

Councillor Lamb (Cabinet Spokesperson for Place (Environment and Transport)) stated that approximately 100 responses to the appropriation consultation had been

received. These were currently being collated and considered and the information would be presented as part of a future report to Cabinet.

Councillor Kitching asked as a supplementary question: 'in considering those objections, what criteria will the Cabinet be applying in order to determine the outcome of that consultation process?'

Councillor Lamb in responding stated that he was not able to comment on this at the moment as the consultation process was still in development. The Cabinet would, of course, be guided by the professional officers of the Council.

Questions from Councillor Hunt

According to reports, the Council is having to spend £100,000 on essential electrical work at the Town Hall. This comes just six years after a multi-million refurbishment. Could these works not have been foreseen back in 2013 and incorporated in the refurbishment?'

Councillor Lamb (Cabinet Spokesperson for Place (Environment and Transport)) stated that due to budget constraints at the time of the refurbishment it had been agreed that the electrics within the property, having been appropriately investigated and surveyed, were of a safe and compliant nature and it was agreed that any upgrade work to the systems would be addressed at a later stage in line with any new regulations and building requirements under the lifecycle.

Councillor Hunt asked as a supplementary question: 'if these works had been undertaken back in 2013 would that have resulted in a significant saving of the £100,000 now being spent?'

Councillor Lamb stated that had the works been undertaken in 2013 this could have resulted in the electrical systems currently being non-compliant.

2 Does the Council have any current plans to resurface Bentham Way, Ravens Close of Longlands Drive in Mapplewell?'

Councillor Lamb (Cabinet Spokesperson for Place (Environment and Transport)) responded by stating that in order to assist newly elected Members he would outline the process by which assessments of roads and their need for resurfacing was undertaken. Each year an independent consultant carried out mechanical surveys of all the Highway Network from which the Local Roads Programme was formulated. This year that Programme would invest £2.7m in repairing the highway infrastructure across the borough. Unfortunately Bentham Way, Ravens Close and Longlands Drive had not been identified as requiring surfacing works this financial year.

The footways on Longlands Drive had, however been identified as requiring works and these were included in the 2019/20 Local Roads Programme.

As a result of the question from Councillor Hunt, an Engineer would now visit Bentham Way, Ravens Close and Longlands Drive in order to carry out an assessment.

Councillor Hunt did not ask a supplementary question

'I would like to congratulate Barnsley FC on their recent and well-deserved promotion to the Championship. The Council should also be congratulated for the Civic Reception laid on for the Club on the 8th May, 2019. How is the Council supporting the Football Club to help then have another successful season in 2019/20?'

Councillor Frost (Cabinet Support Member for Place (Regeneration and Culture)) responded by adding his own personal congratulations to Barnsley Football Club at their success and he looked forward to another Civic Reception this time next year. The Council remained supportive of Barnsley Football Club and would continue to work in partnership with the Club to help it remain successful and bring good fortune to the Town.

There were no specific requests from the Club at present; however the Council noted the excellent work of the Club's Community Programme 'Reds in the Community' alongside other key partners such as Barnsley College. He went on to outline the aims and objectives of this Programme which, amongst other things, mirrored the aims and objectives of the Council in promoting active and health lifestyles. The Programme also aimed at improving participation by women and girls in football.

Councillor Hunt expressed his congratulations to the Football Club in for the Reds in the Community Programme in promoting healthy lifestyles then asked as a supplementary question: 'is there any update on the reported potential sale of 50% of Oakwell that the Council owned to the owners of the Football Club?'

Councillor Frost was not able to comment on this at present but would provide a written response for Councillor Hunt.

4 'does the Council employ director or indirectly any staff o zero-hours contracts?'

Councillor Platts (Cabinet Spokesperson for Adults and Communities) responded by stating that the Council did not directly employ people on zero hours contracts and all employees were paid at least the living wage. With regard to commissioned services the Council did not specify within contract terms and conditions any specifics regarding the contractors employment terms and conditions.

Councillor Hunt asked as a supplementary question: 'does that mean that some of the contracts that are let and to those contractors who do employ staff on zero hours contracts and if so, how many?'

Councillor Platts commented that the Council did not include such matters within recruitment policies with external providers. If an issue of concern was identified then this would be examined further.

'Following the recent local election results the Leader was quoted as saying 'We are listening, and we will look at the reasons for that knock and learn from it'. Could the Leader please give an update on what steps he has taken to demonstrate that commitment to listening to residents?'

Councillor Sir Steve Houghton CBE (Leader of the Council) responded by stating that the question was exactly right and there had been a 'knock' and the reasons for that were going to be examined not just for now but into the future. He had, however,

taken immediate action following those local elections. The biggest issue on the doorstep by far was Brexit and he had written to the Leader of the Labour Party as well as the two local MP's to demand that Brexit be delivered as soon as possible in accordance with the wishes of the public of Barnsley to whom he had listened. He questioned, therefore, whether the party that wished to stop Brexit would do the same.

Councillor Hunt asked as a supplementary question: 'during the local election campaign in Darton East I spoke to many residents who felt that the Council had stopped listening and was taking them for granted. Did the Leader of the Council feel the same when campaigning in Darton East in the run up to Election Day?'

Councillor Sir Steve Houghton CBE stated that the biggest message he got in Darton East, and he was campaigning frequently in that Ward, was the Brexit issue and he had just answered that particular question.

Questions from Councillor Greenhough

1 How much has the Council spent in each of the last 5 years on catering and hospitality? Please list by year and also break down internal catering and hospitality and external hospitality?'

Councillor Gardiner (Cabinet Spokesperson for Core Services) stated that all catering/hospitality was sourced through the Council's partnering arrangement with Barnsley Norse, therefore, half of the profit from Norse came back to the Council.

These costs were broken down as follows:

2014/15	£267,190
2015/16	£241,365
2016/17	£250,727
2017/18	£26,251
2018/19	£216,210

Councillor Greenhough asked as a supplementary question: 'does the Cabinet Spokesperson think that these amounts are reasonable?'

Councillor Gardiner responded by stating that these costs were more than reasonable and most of the hospitality was provided for people and members of the Borough including the Football Club (as previously mentioned). The biggest event for which hospitality was provided was the welcoming back of the troops following deployment abroad. The value that the town received and the pride with which this was viewed was immeasurable. A price could not be put on this and it was worth every penny.

2 How much has the Council spent in the last five years on travel by flights for staff and Councillors. Please list by year and also the amount for any business class fares and their destinations?

Councillor Gardiner (Cabinet Spokesperson for Core Services) stated that the costs were as follows:

2014/15	£3,478
2015/16	£11,540
2016/17	£2,534
2017/18	£2,428
2018/19	£2,840

No flights were undertaken using business class as this was not permitted for either Councillors or Officers. The higher figure for 2015/16 was because Barnsley had been the accountable body for the European Technological Grants Fund and several trips had had to be made to and from Europe to distribute funds on behalf of that organisation.

Councillor Greenhough did not ask a supplementary question.

3 How much has the Council spent in the last 5 years on hotel stays by Council officers and Councillors broken down by year and the amount spent?

Councillor Gardiner (Cabinet Spokesperson for Core Services) stated that the costs were as follows:

2014/15	£19,825
2015/16	£13,955
2016/17	£36,820
2017/18	£13,794
2018/19	£44,925

Councillor Greenhough asked as a supplementary question: 'does the Cabinet Spokesperson think that these amounts are reasonable?'

Councillor Gardiner responded by stating that he felt that these costs were reasonable as most of the hotel accommodation was in London where the room rates were generally high with costs of up to £200 per night. The Authority did, however, always search for the cheapest accommodation available.

4 'How much over the last 5 years broken down by year has the Council spent on external consultants?

Councillor Gardiner (Cabinet Spokesperson for Core Services) stated that the costs were as follows:

2014/15	£1.582m
2015/16	£0.998m
2016/17	£0.649M
2017/18	£0.846M
2018/19	£1.085M

Councillor Greenhough asked as a supplementary question: 'does the Cabinet Spokesperson think that these amounts are reasonable?'

Councillor Gardiner stated that he felt that these costs were reasonable. The Council did try to avoid the use of external consultants wherever possible but this was sometimes unavoidable where specialist advice and professionals was required such

as with the Glassworks. In addition, the Council should not just judge these matters solely on the cost involved but also take account of the value they provided as well as the savings made by their use. It should also be noted that no authority could operate without the use, from time to time, of external consultants.

5 Is the Council still using Roundup (glyphosate) weed killer?

Councillor Lamb (Cabinet Spokesperson for Place (Environment and Transportation)) stated that the Council used glyphosate based weed killing products as part of the grounds maintenance function delivered by Neighbourhood Services.

Following the recent Future Council Improvement Review, Neighbourhood Services had adopted a targeted approach to week killing across the borough which now covered primary highway routes and high footfall economic areas including Barnsley Town Centre and the Principal Towns. In addition to this, the Service also continued to undertake week killing activities in an attempt to control Japanese Knotweed.

Glyphosate was the active ingredient in Roundup Amenity which was manufactured by Monsanto and was used by the Council to control, as previously stated, Japanese Knotweed and other general weeds where a residual action was not required.

Nomix Dual, another product used by the Council, was a mixture of Glyphosate and other active ingredients and was now used as part of a targeted approach as this product claimed a five month kill, therefore, reducing the need for re-application. It was estimated that through the adoption of target-based approaches, that Neighbourhood Services would reduce the use of glyphosate weed killing products by 70% when compared to previous years.

Glyphosate-based products were assessed in line with the Control of Substances Hazardous to Health Legislation and could only be used by trained and certified staff in accordance with Health and Safety Executive approved control measures which were rigorously adopted by the Council.

The Service would continue to monitor the impact of the revised service offer and would continue efforts to further reduce the use of glyphosate-based products wherever possible.

Councillor Greenhough asked as a supplementary question: 'Bayer the parent company of Monsanto which makes Roundup is facing billions of dollars in legal costs due to the alleged carcinogenic properties of this herbicide. Would the Council consider ceasing its use particularly on public roads and footpaths for the potential safety of both its employees and the public.

Councillor Lamb stated that the Council would always put the safety of the public first and wherever there were alternatives they would be looked at. The Council would continue to review the use of such products but the safety of the public was always paramount.

Questions from Councillor Hand-Davis

'Residents in my Ward who live adjacent to or close to the A629 at Hoylandswaine formed a Neighbourhood Watch Group to lobby for speed reductions and road safety measures on that part of the read close to the roundabout coming down the road

towards Huddersfield. The leader met with the Head of Highways last month to discuss and agree upon mitigation measures which I understand are to be implemented immediately. Could he tell me what is proposed please?'

Councillor Sir Steve Houghton CBE (Leader of the Council) stated that Councillor Hand-Davis was quite right. Following representation from the public, local Members from the area and from the Mayor he met with the Head of Highways to examine the issues identified within the area.

There were a number of issues around driver behaviour; however, having looked at the scheme, improvements were to be made to the advanced signing of Halifax Road and Renald Lane (in both directions) as this appeared to be the location where most problems occurred. This should improve driver awareness with regard to the potential for vehicles joining and leaving Halifax Road.

A review of the existing road lining would be carried out with a view to changing the lane markings where appropriate. This would reduce the feeling of space motorists had which could help to reduce speeds.

The Neighbourhood Teams had been looking at the vegetation in the area and the impact this had and were ensuring that this was cut back in order to ensure that sight lines were as good as possible and a continued programme of Safe and Active Travel training would continue with local schools in the area.

Councillor Hand-Davis thanked the Leader for his response and as a supplementary question asked if the Leader would arrange for the Head of Highways to meet him and his two Ward colleagues within the next seven days to agree the mitigations proposed as the local ward members may wish to submit their own suggestions in order to reduce speeds within the area.

Councillor Sir Steve Houghton CBE stated that he was more than happy to arrange such a meeting.

33. Questions relating to Joint Authority, Police and Crime Panel and Combined Authority Business

The Chief Executive reported that she had received no questions from Elected Members in accordance with Standing Order No. 12.

34. South Yorkshire Pensions Authority (Draft) - 14th March, 2019

RESOLVED that the minutes be noted.

35. Sheffield City Region Combined Authority (Draft) - 25th March, 2019

RESOLVED that the minutes be noted.

36. Police and Crime Panel - 1st April, 2019

RESOLVED that the minutes be noted.

37. South Yorkshire Fire and Rescue Authority (Draft) - 8th April, 2019

RESOLVED that the minutes be noted.

38. Planning Regulatory Board - 16th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor Richardson - Seconded by Councillor Howard; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Planning Regulatory Board held on the 16th April, 2019 be received.

39. Audit Committee - 17th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor Richardson - Seconded by Councillor Barnard; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Audit Committee held on the 17th April, 2019 be received.

40. General Licensing Regulatory Board - 24th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor C. Wraith, MBE - Seconded by Councillor Daniel Griffin; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the General Licensing Regulatory Board Panel meeting held on the 24th April, 2019xx be received.

41. Statutory Licensing Regulatory Board - 24th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor C. Wraith, MBE - Seconded by Councillor Daniel Griffinx; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Statutory Licensing Regulatory Board Sub-Committee held on the 24th April, 2019 be received.

42. General Licensing Panel - Various

Moved by Councillor C. Wraith, MBE – Seconded by Councillor Shepherd; and

RESOLVED that the details of the various General Licensing Regulatory Board Panels held in the last cycle of meetings together with their decisions be received.

43. Appeals, Awards and Standards - Various

Moved by Councillor Leech – Seconded by Councillor Cherrhyolme; and

RESOLVED that the details of the various Appeals, Awards and Standards Regulatory Board Panels held in the last cycle of meetings together with their decisions be received.

44. Health and Wellbeing Board - 9th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor Sir Stephen Houghton, CBE – Seconded by Councillor Platts; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Health and Well Being Board held on the 9th April, 2019 be received.

45. Overview and Scrutiny Committee - 26th March, 2019

Moved by Councillor Ennis OBE - Seconded by Councillor W Johnson; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on the 26th March, 2019 be received.

46. Overview and Scrutiny Committee - 30th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor Ennis OBE - Seconded by Councillor W Johnson; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Safeguarding Scrutiny Committee held on0th April, 2019 be received.

47. Central Area Council - 11th March, 2019

Moved by Councillor W Johnson - Seconded by Councillor Williams; and

RESOLVED:-

- (i) that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Central Area Council held on the 11th March, 2019 be received; and
- (ii) that thanks be extended to former Councillor Riggs for his work undertaken whilst Chair of the Area Council.

48. Dearne Area Council - 25th March, 2019

Moved by Councillor C Johnson – Seconded by CouncillorGardiner; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Dearne Area Council held on the 25th March, 2019 be received.

49. North Area Council - 25th March, 2019

Moved by Councillor Leech - Seconded by Councillor Howard; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the North Area Council held on the 25th March, 2019 be received.

50. North East Area Council - 4th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor C Wraith MBE – Seconded by Councillor Sir Steve Houghton CBE; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the North East Area Council held on the 4th April, 2019 be received.

51. Penistone Area Council - 11th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor Barnard – Seconded by Councillor Wilson; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the Penistone Area Council held on the 11th April, 2019 be received.

52. South Area Council - 12th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor Daniel Griffin - Seconded by Councillor Stowe; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the proceedings of the South Area Council held on the 12th April, 2019 be received.

53. Representation on Panels and Outside Bodies

Moved by Councillor Howard – Seconded by Councillor Charlesworth; and

RESOLVED that the following Members be appointed to the bodies indicated for the ensuing year:

South Yorkshire Police and Crime Panel

Councillors Dyson and Mitchell

Task and Finish Group Lead

Councillor Lofts

Sheffield City Region Housing Board

Councillor Lamb

Yorkshire and Humberside Pollution Advisory Council

Councillor Lamb

Barnsley Ex Service Personnel Fund

Councillor Felton

54. Community Governance Review Billingley, Cawthorne and Wortley - Final Proposals

A report of the Executive Director Core Services on the final proposals arising from the emergency Community Governance Review undertaken during 2019 in relation to Billingley, Cawthorne and Wortley was:

Moved by Councillor Howard - Seconded by Councillor Charlesworth; and

RESOLVED that the outcome of the Community Governance Review set out in Appendix 1 of the report now submitted be received and the final proposals as summarised at paragraphs 4.2 and 4.3 be approved for implementation.

55. Adoption of New and Updated Supplementary Planning Documents (SPDs) and Planning Advice Notes (PANs) (Cab.15.5.2019/9)

Moved by Councillor Frost - Seconded by Councillor Howard; and

RESOLVED that the adoption of the Supplementary Planning Documents (SPDs) and Planning Advice Notices (PAN), as set out in the appendices to the report be approved.

56. Cabinet Meeting - 20th March, 2019

Moved by Councillor Sir Stephen Houghton, CBE – Seconded by Councillor Andrews BEM; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the Cabinet Meeting held on the 20th March, 2019 be received.

57. Cabinet Meeting - 1st April, 2019

Moved by Councillor Sir Stephen Houghton, CBE – Seconded by Councillor Andrews BEM; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the Cabinet Meeting held on the 1st April, 2019 be received.

58. Cabinet Meeting - 17th April, 2019

Moved by Councillor Sir Stephen Houghton, CBE – Seconded by Councillor Andrews BEM; and

RESOLVED that the minutes as printed and now submitted of the Cabinet Meeting held on 17th April, 2019 be received.

59. Notice of Motion - Standing Orders of the Council - amendments

A Notice of Motion submitted in accordance with Standing Order No 6 proposing amendments to Standing Orders in relation to the timescales for the submission of 'Questions by Councillors' and the arrangements for dealing with them at Council meetings with having been deferred from the Annual Council meeting held on the 17th May, 2019 in accordance with Standing Order 41 was:

Moved by Councillor Sir Steve Houghton CBE – Seconded by Councillor Andrews BEM.

The following amendment was

Moved by Councillor Kitching – Seconded by Councillor Greenhough:

This Council notes the amendments to the Standing Orders of the Council submitted by Cllr Sir Steve Houghton CBE.

It proposes further amendments to standing order 11, numbered (i) to (iii), as are highlighted in bold below.

11. QUESTIONS

- (1) A Member may:
- (a) In relation to the business of the Council ask the Mayor or the appropriate Cabinet Spokesperson or Chairperson of any Regulatory Board, any question that has been delivered in writing or alternatively by e mail to the Director of Core Services in the Council Governance Unit in the Town Hall not later than six clear working days before the date of the meeting of the Council, where it will be dated, numbered in the order in which it was received, and entered in a book which will be open to the inspection of every Member
- (b) The Chief Executive will set out in the Summons for every meeting of the Council all questions received under paragraph (a) and not withdrawn in writing.
- (c) With the permission of the Mayor, ask the Mayor or the appropriate Cabinet Spokesperson or the Chairperson of any Regulatory Board any question relating to urgent business as approved by the Mayor under Standing Order 5, of which a copy has been delivered to the Executive Director Core Services.

Amendment (i)

- (d) In relation to the business of the Council, a Member be permitted to ask the Mayor, or the appropriate Cabinet Spokesperson, or Chairperson of any Regulatory Board an urgent written question if the matter the subject of that question could not have been foreseen at the time of the deadline for the submission of questions. In these circumstances, such questions should be delivered in writing or alternatively by email to the Executive Director Core Services in the Council Governance Unit in the Town Hall not later than 5.00pm one clear working day before the date of the Council meeting
- (2) (a) Every question will be read by the Chief Executive in the order in which they have been received in accordance with paragraph a) above and answered without discussion provided that no reply shall exceed five minutes in length.
- (b) The person to whom a question has been put may decline to answer or may ask another appropriate Chairperson or Spokesperson as he/she specifies to reply to such question.
- (c) When a convenient reply cannot be given orally, a written answer may be circulated to all Members of the Council.

Amendment (ii) in relation to supplementary questions:

(d) When an oral reply to a question asked under paragraph (1)(a) above has been given, the Member asking the question may, with the permission of the

Mayor, ask one supplementary question of the same person. The answer to such a question will be dealt with as provided in paragraph (a) above.

Amendment (iii) Removal of paragraphs below:

- (a) If following the expiry of a period of thirty minutes there remain any questions which have not been replied to orally such question shall be dealt with by way of a written answer circulated to all members of the Council
- (b) In the event that a question has been received from more than one political group represented on the Council or from any member of the Council who is not a member of a political group then the order in which such questions will be read out by the Chief Executive under paragraph a) shall be altered and shall be read out by way of rotation beginning with the relevant question first received

That no further amendments be made to Standing Orders * and 12.

A request by Councillor Hunt for a recorded vote in accordance with Standing Order 18(b) was not supported by 10 other Member.

Upon being put to the vote, the Amendment was lost.

The original Motion was then put as the Substantive Motion and:

RESOLVED That the Standing Orders of the Council be amended to read as follows:

1. Standing Order 11.

11. QUESTIONS

- (1) A Member may:
 - (a) In relation to the business of the Council ask the Mayor or the appropriate Cabinet Spokesperson or Chairperson of any Regulatory Board, any question that has been delivered in writing or alternatively by e mail to the Director of Core Services in the Council Governance Unit in the Town Hall not later than six clear working days before the date of the meeting of the Council, where it will be dated, numbered in the order in which it was received, and entered in a book which will be open to the inspection of every Member
 - (b) The Chief Executive will set out in the Summons for every meeting of the Council all questions received under paragraph (a) and not withdrawn in writing.
 - (c) With the permission of the Mayor, ask the Mayor or the appropriate Cabinet Spokesperson or the Chairperson of any Regulatory Board any question relating to urgent business as approved by the Mayor under Standing Order 5, of which a copy has been delivered to the Executive Director Core Services
- (2) (a) Every question will be read by the Chief Executive in the order in which they have been received in accordance with paragraph a) above and answered without discussion provided that no reply shall exceed five minutes in length

- (b) The person to whom a question has been put may decline to answer or may ask another appropriate Chairperson or Spokesperson as he/she specifies to reply to such question.
- (c) When a convenient reply cannot be given orally, a written answer may be circulated to all Members of the Council.
- (d) If following the expiry of a period of thirty minutes there remain any questions which have not been replied to orally such question shall be dealt with by way of a written answer circulated to all members of the Council
- (e) In the event that a question has been received from more than one political group represented on the Council or from any member of the Council who is not a member of a political group then the order in which such questions will be read out by the Chief Executive under paragraph a) shall be altered and shall be read out by way of rotation beginning with the relevant question first received

2. Standing Order 12

12. QUESTIONS RELATING TO JOINT AUTHORITIES OR THE POLICE AND CRIME PANEL

- (3) The question must be delivered in writing to the Executive Director Core Services in the Council Governance Unit in the Town Hall not later than six clear working day before the date of the Council Meeting
 - 3. Standing Order 8

8. MOTIONS WHICH REQUIRE NOTICE TO BE GIVEN

- (1) The following motions may be moved on notice given in writing to the Chief Executive not later than one clear working day before the date of the meeting at which it is to be moved, and the Chief Executive or his/her representative will read the motion aloud prior to it being spoken to:
- (a) the withdrawal of recommendations or resolutions of Regulatory Boards, Scrutiny Committees or Area Councils as set out in the Council Summons, and adoption of recommendations or resolutions substituted therefore
- (b) amendments to motions set out in the Council Summons unless the withdrawal or amendment is of a motion of which a copy has not been circulated with the Council Summons

60. Notice of Motion - Standing Orders of the Council - Public Questions

The following motion submitted in accordance with Standing Order No 6 was:

Moved by Councillor Kitching – Seconded by Councillor Hunt.

(**Note:** Having been Moved and Seconded, this Motion was required to stand deferred without discussion until the next meeting to be held on the 25th July, 2019 in accordance with Standing Order No. 41)

Public questions at Full Council Meetings

This Council believes that:

- (1) Its primary role is to both serve and empower local residents and to work with them to help Barnsley achieve its full potential.
- (2) In order to do this effectively it is imperative that it is a Council that actively engages with and listens to its residents and acts on local people's issues.
- (3) Accepting Public Questions delivered by residents at Full Council meetings is an excellent and widely adopted way of starting to ensure that culture of engagement, openness and listening.

Therefore, this Council calls for:

- (4) A portion of every Full Council meeting to be reserved for questions and relevant supplementary questions asked by Members of the Public to Cabinet Members.
- (5) That appropriate amendments be made to Standing Orders.

61. Community Asset Transfer - Land at Dearne Welfare Park, Bolton-upon-Dearne (Cab.15.5.2019/21)

Moved by Councillor Frost – Seconded by Councillor Gardiner; and

RESOLVED:-

- (i) that, subject to terms being agreed and statutory procedures under the Charities Act 2011 being complied with, the Council in its capacity of Trustee of the Miners Recreation or Pleasure Ground at Goldthorpe approves the grant of a 25 year lease of an area of Dearne Welfare Park to Dearne and District Junior Football Club (D&DJFC);
- (ii) that the Corporate Asset Manager be authorised to finalise Heads of Terms for the proposed 25 year lease, in accordance with charity legislation, and make any necessary amendments to the property's title documents that may be required in order for the proposed tenants to secure finance for the new pavilion project; and
- (iii) that the Executive Director Core Services be authorised to complete the lease to Dearne and District Junior Football Club (D&DJFC).

• •	• •	•	 	• •	•	 •	•	 •	•	• •	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	• •	•	•	•	٠.	•	•	•	•	•	•	 •	•	٠.	`'	 L	•	 : .	
																																Ĺ	ار	П	d	ľ	